Ask a Master Gardener

Rejuvenating Bearded Iris

By: John Tapp, Master Gardener

Q: I planted iris several years ago. They have done well up until now; but, I have noticed that the blooms have started to decline and the plants are growing in a circle with nothing in the middle except the root tubers. What can I do to bring my iris back to life?
A: Bearded iris is a beautiful flower that does well in western Kentucky in mid spring. There are many colors and varieties of bearded iris. As a bearded iris grows it produces large root tubers that gradually force the above ground foliage and resulting blooms toward the outside of a generally circular area containing the root tubers. This is a sign that the plants need dividing. Generally, bearded iris should be divided every 2 to 3 years.

Bearded iris can be divided anytime after they bloom with the best time probably being  August and September to give plants time to establish a good root system before winter to avoid frost heaving. I have divided them in our area as late as November with good success, but dividing earlier is recommended. 

To divide the plant, loosen the soil around the plants with a spading fork then lift the plants out of the ground. A spading fork is recommended over a shovel to minimize damage to the tubers. Separate the rhizomes or roots of the plant by hand pulling or cutting with a sharp knife. Each root is now a new plant that can be replanted and used to expand your garden or given to your relatives, friends, or neighbors. 

As you replant, cut back the leaves to one-third their length so that these newly planted divisions will not be top heavy and unsightly. You may also plant the roots that do not have leaves as they will generally produce leaves the following year.
Bearded iris like a lot of sun, too much shade may decrease the blooms. The new plants should be placed so the rhizomes are just covered with soil. When fertilizing bearded iris, use a balanced fertilizer like 10-10-10. Too much nitrogen may decrease the blooms.
More information on bearded iris is available from the following link

http://www.ces.ncsu.edu/depts/hort/hil/hil-8506.html
If you have gardening questions you would like to have answered by a local Master Gardener, e-mail your question to lyoncomg@bellsouth.net.  You may also call, mail or fax them to Susan Fox, Lyon County Extension Agent for Agriculture/Natural Resources, 231 Main St., PO Box 36, Eddyville, KY 42038, Phone: 270-388-2341, Fax: 270-388-4627.  

